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West Cheshire Children’s Trust Executive

Minutes of meeting held on Monday 8 November 2021


In attendance:

Bob Cernik – Councillor – Cabinet Member for Children and Families, CW&C, Chair 
Razia Daniels – Councillor – Shadow Cabinet Member for Children and Families, CW&C

Gemma Gerrish – Head of Service Children’s Social Care, CW&C

Debbie Murphy – Head of Service Education, CW&C

Zara Woodcock – Head of Service Early Help and Prevention, CW&C

Fay Quinlan - Associate Director, Strategy and Partnerships, Cheshire CCG

Cheryl Cooper – Senior Project Manager, Cheshire CCG

Gareth Wrigley – Cheshire Police

Paula StAubyn – Chair, Safeguarding Children Partnership
Sian Jones – Business Manager, Safeguarding Children Partnership
Rob Pullen – CWAPH
Helen Galbraith – Vice Chancellor, University of Chester

Matt Emerson – Head of Commissioning, CW&C
David Charlton - Cheshire Education Improvement Board
Helen Bromley – Consultant, Public Health – CW&C

Sioban Simcock – Programme Lead – Strong Start, Cheshire CCG
Anna Johnson - Innovation and Practice Development Lead, Children’s Services, CW&C
Sarah Blaylock – Policy Manager, CW&C

Isabel Noonan – Policy Manager, CW&C

Mark Grady – Senior Manager, Early Help and Prevention CW&C

Beth Walton – Management Trainee – CW&C
	Item No
	Minute/Action
	Who

	1.
	Welcome, introductions and apologies

Councillor Bob Cernik, Cabinet Member for Children and Families welcomed all to the meeting. 

Apologies were noted: Helen Brackenbury – Director Children and Families, CW&C, Ian Ashworth – Director of Public Health, CW&C, Caroline Vile – CWASH.
	

	2.
	Notes of meeting held on 19 July 2021 and Matters Arising / Review of Actions

The minutes from the previous meeting held on 19 July 2021 were confirmed as a correct record.

Matters Arising – 19 July 2021

Page 4, Item 3 – Our Way of Working

Action: Anna Johnson to work with Sioban Simcock to provide input on OWOW for health practitioners and Health Service specifications including the re-commissioning of midwifery services.

Update on progress 8 November 2021 – Meetings have taken place with Midwifery Leads to introduce them to the Model of Practice and the whole Directorate has been briefed. A template will be devised to start to change the language and embed into maternity providers’ practice. In addition, there will be online and learning events to promote OWOW.
Action: Bring an update on progress of embedding OWOW with health practitioners to February 2022 Trust meeting

Page 4 – Item 4: Feedback and next steps from the Trust Development Session

Action: Debbie Murphy to meet with all Headteacher Associations in September to discuss a model of engagement for schools in the work of the Trust.

Update on progress 8 November 2021 – Debbie Murphy reported that this has been discussed but had not yet met with Associations. It will be progressed through the joint meeting of Associations.

Action: Report back to February 2022 Trust meeting on meeting with schools Associations on model of engagement for schools in the work of the Trust.
Page 5 – Item 6: Safeguarding Children Partnership Challenge

Sian Jones raised the issue of young people suffering from ADHD not being able to access 16+ services as these had been abruptly withdrawn.

Action: Sioban Simcock to take the lack of 16+ ADHD services back to the CCG.

Update on progress 8 November 2021 – Fay Quinlan reported that Tracey Matthews, CCG Programme Lead has confirmed that 16+ ADHD referrals can be made from providers to CWP Transitions Clinics. This has been communicated to all providers and a joint meeting is planned with children and young people and Adult providers to discuss transition protocols.
Action: Ask Tracey Matthews to send colleagues a reminder to ensure communication of 16+ ADHD pathway is reinforced.

Update on Autism and ADHD Waiting times

Fay Quinlan summarised the current situation with regard to Autism and ADHD waiting times explaining that like many services these had been impacted by Covid-19, particularly the increased parental exposure to children’s behaviour during lockdown leading to an increase in referrals.

There are 4 key providers for services in West Cheshire – Countess of Chester Hospital, Mid-Cheshire Hospital Foundation Trust, Cheshire Wirral Partnership Foundation Trust and Bridgewater Trust (Frodsham and Helsby). For waiting times, the NICE standard of waiting less than 12 weeks is used when evaluating performance.

For ASD only, waiting times, Mid-Cheshire Hospital Trust and CWP are having the biggest pressure points. Funds have been secured from NHS England to build capacity with these two particular providers, including the use of technology to relieve pressure points in the system.
Action: Attach the notes of the update on Autism and ADHD Waiting Times to the minutes and to receive an update on progress at the next Executive meeting.


	Sioban Simcock
Debbie Murphy

Fay Quinlan

Fay Quinlan



	3.


	PART 1: Future Direction of Children’s Services

Our Way of Working 

Anna Johnson briefed the Executive on the key updates for Our Way of Working:
Risks

Sustainability continues to be a risk together with future funding now that the DfE funding has come to an end. There is also a need for continued buy-in from partners to release staff for training in the Model.
Key Developments

· Operation Encompass – resource for schools.
· Multi-agency Trauma Informed Continuum – organisational change to embed trauma informed approach.
· Safeguarding Children Partnership – standard item on Scrutiny and Challenge Sub-group.
Training and Development

1405 delegates have been trained to date. Covid Recovery briefings are being rolled out again and the final viewing of Paper Tigers will take place on 24 November 2021. A joint Safeguarding Children Partnership and Community Safety Partnership conference on Childhood Trauma and Exploitation Through a Trauma Lens is planned for 3 February 2022 and will be open to 500 delegates. A flyer advertising the conference has been circulated.
Multi-agency Group Supervision and Learning Conversations
180 Frameworks have been delivered – 79 Learning Conversations and 101 Multi-agency Group Supervisions.

Key Themes July 2019 – October 2021

The top three themes for referral to Frameworks has remained constant over the past two years being Parental mental health, Child mental health and School non-attendance.
Wider Programme View

Work with schools and colleges is progressing well with a secondary Task and Finish Group and the establishment of a Primary Steering Group following the June 2021 conference. There is evidence that partners are starting to talk and write in a trauma informed way. Chester university are a close partner ensuring that people entering the workforce understand trauma informed practice.

Key Messages

A draft Pledge to support a new culture of practice across the partnership was shared and the Executive was asked to approve the draft Pledge before asking partners to sign up to it.
Agreed: Draft Pledge to support a new culture of practice across the Partnership was agreed.

Assurance Report – embedding Our Way of Working into practice from an LA perspective
A report was shared providing an overview of the work that has been undertaken within Children’s Services (Children’s Social Care, Early Help and Prevention and Education Service) to embed Our Way of Working. It identified the approaches in which the model is being embedded across the Service and the insights and key learning that have been gained. And provided assurance to the Executive Board of the initial impact of the model, areas to develop and next steps. 

Gemma Gerrish explained that in Children’s Social Care a Mobilisation plan is in place to embed new language, including IT systems and revised templates. Principals of Recording: 7 C’s to Trauma Informed Recording has been developed. For Chid Protection all written materials have been reviewed and adapted and shared with families and professionals and CP Chairs are trained and embedding OWOW in CP conferencing. For children in care social workers are planning for children considering trauma informed histories and experiences, enabling realistic plans and targets whilst for Safeguarding advice is around looking at a family holistically when providing advice and guidance.
Debbie Murphy reported that schools are at different stages in their embedding of OWOW, but that Multi-agency Group Supervision and Trauma Informed language is helping to support more challenging cases in schools. School Governors had been invited to the Louise Bomber conference to the Virtual School where advice and strategies around trauma informed approach had been re-iterated.
Zara Woodcock reported that for the Early Help and Prevention Service a review of language in key documentation has been undertaken to ensure trauma informed language is included. Around 50% of TAFs had evidence of trauma informed practice across the first two quarters of the year. For the Domestic Abuse service all staff are trained in OWOW. Anecdotally, clients are saying they feel more listened to with engagement rates increasing and the quality of risk assessments improved.
The next steps include embedding trauma informed recording into practice as the norm across Children’s Social Care and wider as part of the one Children’s Service approach.
Bob Cernik thanked everyone involved for some good quantative information which can now be used to embed OWOW. Razia Daniels welcomed the involvement of school governors in the approach and hoped this would be continued to help hold schools to account. Governors are provided with regular updates and further training for Governors is planned for next year.
Action: Further Assurance Reports on embedding Our Way of Working from other Partners would be considered at future meetings of the Trust Executive.
Action: A summary of the Assurance Report on embedding Our Way of Working in the LA would form a Members briefing.

	Anna Johnson

Anna Johnson Gemma Gerrish

	PART 2 – Business and Development

	4.
	Update on Substance Misuse
Matt Emerson agreed to provide a written update on how this service is promoted as discussed in previous Trust meetings.
Action: Written update on promotion of Substance Misuse Service to be circulated to the Executive.
	Matt Emerson



	5.
	Joint Commissioning Framework and update on current Commissions
Sioban Simcock explained that the latest version of the Joint Commissioning Framework requires a refresh in 2022. It was considered that this refresh was timely given the emerging new health landscape and shared priorities. This will also align with the Children’s Trust Strategic Objectives 2020-24 and be further informed by developments such as the imminent SEND inspection.
Matt Emerson referred to a report summarising the 15 current commissioning activities for children and young people; 4 of which are already joint commissions.
Fay Quinlan explained the process associated with the Health and Care Bill and its passage through Parliament. Subject to approval, NHS Cheshire CCG would be abolished from 1 April 2022 and along with all nine Cheshire and Merseyside CCGs transition to an Integrated Care System for Cheshire and Merseyside. The Cheshire and Merseyside Integrated Care Board would become the lead Health Commissioner for the area.
Action: To bring a progress update to the next meeting of the Children’s Trust Executive
Action: Circulate a glossary of terms for the changing NHS landscape.

	Sioban Simcock
Matt Emerson

Fay Quinlan


	6.
	Mid-Year Review Highlight Report
The Executive received a mid-year progress report as at end of September 2021 on the 5 Strategic Outcomes of the Children and Young People’s Plan.
Cheryl Cooper as the new Chair of the Emotional Health and Wellbeing Strategy Group explained that some progress has been made but intends to re-visit the priorities in terms of what was agreed in the Children and Young People’s Plan to shape the focus going forward. The Local Transformation Plan no longer requires a refresh and will be replaced with a document under the newly formed Integrated Care Systems level under the changing NHS landscape.
Debbie Murphy reported that increased staffing capacity has been added to the SEND Team to mitigate pressures and a Plan is in place to improve timeliness trajectory. Contributions from other professional services also under pressure is contributing to time delays in responding. Future SEND Inspections will also include a focus on Alternative Provision.
Sarah Lister reported that for Early Years and School Readiness 100% of settings and childminders in CW&C are good or outstanding; an achievement when compared to the performance of many other Local Authorities.

Gemma Gerrish reported that exciting work is under way regarding the corporate parenting approach for children in care. A highlight for mid-year review is the consistently high multi-agency representation on the Children in Care/Care Leavers Strategy group ensuring a continued multi-agency approach to support CiC/Care Leavers.

Zara Woodcock reported that the Early Help and Prevention Action Plan is now in good shape. There are significant challenges following COVID-19 and what families have been facing and the focus has been on what is achievable and how ambitious the approach can be. Partnership membership of the Strategy Group needs to be broadened and Zara will approach agencies concerning wider participation. 

	

	7.
	Update on Mental Health Services

Cheryl Cooper presented the work of the CCG on Commissioned Mental Health Services for children and young people in CW&C. A Plan on a page of services has been produced based around the Thrive Framework which is an integrated, person-centred and needs led approach to delivering mental health services for children and young people and their families. The Plan is for use with schools, GPs and wider audiences.
Action: Members send any comments/suggestions on Plan on a Page to Cheryl Cooper.
A report was also presented updating the Trust Executive on the roll out of the Mental Health Support Teams in schools in CW&C, including where future Waves would be focussed.

	ALL

Cheryl Cooper

	8. 
	Healthy Weight Pathway.

Helen Bromley explained that in 2020 the Safeguarding Children’s Board made a recommendation to the Children’s Trust Executive to develop an Obesity/Healthy Weight pathway for children in West Cheshire. The request was made following the outcome of a serious case review in Manchester where a child had died as a result of a condition exacerbated by obesity.
A multi-agency group was established and developed a healthy weight pathway. A number of pathways were identified supporting those underweight through to severely obese. The pathway for children and young people who have been identified as overweight or obese has been difficult to develop as there are no Tier 2 services available to support this cohort.
In order to proceed a decision would have to be taken to either accept the gap or agree an approach to minimising the risk, building on existing assets. Fay Quinlan explained that there had been Tier 2 services available in the past provided by Brio and wondered why these had been de-commissioned. Sian Jones explained that there is evidence that some children would have benefitted from Tier 2 Services if they had existed before issues had escalated.
Action: Continue to develop Healthy Weight Pathways, including an options appraisal when hit the thresholds and what is possible for Tier 2 services (e.g. level of ask and talk to Brio).

	Helen Bromley

	9.
	Early Help Strategy Refresh

Mark Grady explained that a Council refresh of the Early Help Strategy was driven by Children’s Trust priorities, COVID-19 and Our Ways of Working are paving the way potentially for a partnership Strategy to be developed next year dependent on developments with ICP replacing the CCG. The Executive thanked Mark and Beth for an excellent refresh and had no further comments to add.

	

	10.
	Safeguarding Children Partnership Challenge

Sian Jones explained SCP has undertaken a review on Child Protection Appeals in order to identify opportunities for learning. Two themes had been reviewed – Attendance and Membership at meetings. Amongst the findings, Attendance had not been as good as it could have been and the need to engage with males and fathers with agencies more. 
SCP has endorsed two Safeguarding Practice Reviews
Action: Send out Safeguarding Practice Review Reports with the Minutes.


	Sian Jones

	11.
	Items for Health and Wellbeing Board

Following a Report on the Achievements, Challenges and Next Steps from the Children’s Trust Development Session being considered at the Health and Wellbeing Board on 20 October 2021, a further report will be submitted to their meeting on 19 January 2022 on Priorities Action Plans, including progress updates. 

	

	12.
	Any Other Business

Helen Brackenbury via e-mail to the Trust asked the Executive to commit to engage in a mapping exercise to explore the range of existing panels across Children’s Services to look at possible duplication. 
Action: Working Group to look at mapping exercise to identify range of Panels for further discussion.

	Helen Brackenbury

	13.
	Date of next meeting:
Date:     Monday 28 February 2022                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     

Time:    3.00pm to 5.00pm

Venue:  MS Teams

	


Summary of Actions

	Date of Meeting
	Action required
	Progress against Action with completion date
	Lead

	22 February 2021
	Continue to monitor and present update on progress of Obesity Pathway to Children’s Trust Executive. Timeline to be drawn up for progress reporting.


	Update on Progress, 26 April 2021: 
Developing a Healthy Weight Pathway. A model pathway will be finalised by May. Key 
risk is that there are no Tier 2 or 3 services to refer overweight and obese children to. Progress will be reported at the next Executive in July. Gill Frame pointed out that as part of consultation the Pathway should be presented to the SSCP and they next meet in May.
Action: Report progress of Healthy Weight Pathway CTE in July. (Public Health Team.
Update on progress 19 July 2021:

Final Healthy Weight Pathway to November Children’s Trust Executive meeting.
Update on Progress 8 November 2021:

The pathway for children and young people who have been identified as overweight or obese has been difficult to develop as there are no Tier 2 services available to support this cohort.

Action: Continue to develop Healthy Weight Pathways, including options appraisal when hit the thresholds and what is possible for Tier 2 services (e.g., level of ask and talk to Brio).
	Helen Bromley
Public Health 

	22 February 2021
	Check the status of the Substance Misuse Referral Tool


	Action: Ask Service to promote the use of the Young Persons Substance Misuse Screening Tool. Alert Commissioner, Lee Barnett to action.
Update on progress 19 July 2021:

Zara Woodcock is in conversation with Lee Barnett (Commissioner) about improved communications

Action: further update on progress at November Trust Executive meeting.
Update on Progress 8 November 2021:
Action: Written update on promotion of Substance Misuse Service to be circulated to the Executive.
Written report circulated to the Trust on 24 Nov 21

	Matt Emerson


	19 July 2021
	Anna Johnson to work with Sioban Simcock to provide input on OWOW for health practitioners and Health Service specifications including the re-commissioning of midwifery services.
	Update on Progress 8 November 2021
Meetings had taken place with Midwifery Leads and whole Directorate briefed.

Action: Bring an update on progress of embedding OWOW with health practitioners to February 2022 Trust meeting.

	Anna Johnson and Sioban Simcock

	19 July 2021
	Debbie Murphy to meet with all Headteacher Associations in September to discuss a model of engagement for schools in the work of the Trust. Helen Brackenbury to be involved following the discussion.
	Update on Progress 8 November 2021
Action: Report back to February 2022 Trust meeting on meeting with schools Associations on model of engagement for schools in the work of the Trust.


	Debbie Murphy

	19 July 2021
	Lack of 16+ ADHD services to be investigated with the CCG.
	Update on Progress 8 November 2021
Tracey Matthews, CCG Programme Lead has confirmed that 16+ ADHD referrals can be made from providers to CWP Transitions Clinics.

Action: Ask Tracey Matthews to send colleagues a reminder to ensure communication of 16+ ADHD pathway is reinforced.


	Sioban Simcock

	8 November 2021
	Update on Autism and ADHD Waiting times


	Update: on Progress 8 November 2021:

Action: Attach the notes of the update on Autism and ADHD Waiting Times to the minutes and to receive an update on progress at the next Executive meeting.


	Fay Quinlan

	8 November 2021
	Update on Mental Health Services
	Update on Progress 8 November 2021:

Action: Members send any comments / suggestions on Plan on a Page to Cheryl Cooper.


	Cheryl Cooper

	8 November 2021
	Action: Further Assurance Reports on embedding Our Way of Working from other Partners would be considered at future meetings of the Trust Executive.

Action: A summary of the Assurance Report on embedding Our Way of Working in the LA would form a Members briefing.
	
	Anna Johnson

	8 November 2021
	Action: To bring a progress update on Joint Commissioning to the next meeting of the Children’s Trust Executive.
Action: Circulate a glossary of terms for the changing NHS landscape.
	
	Sioban Simcock
Matt Emerson

Fay Quinlan

	8 November 2021
	Action: Send out Safeguarding Practice Review Reports with the Minutes.


	
	Sian Jones

	8 November 2021
	Action: Working Group to look at mapping exercise to identify range of Panels for further discussion.

	
	Helen Brackenbury
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